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During their presidential nominating convention last week, Democrats spoke 
on a wide range of health policy issues and touched upon Hillary Clinton’s 

personal experience in the health care space. On the first night of the convention, 
the party showed a video about drug abuse and addiction, which was followed 
by speeches on the issue from Sen. Jeanne Shaheen (D-N.H.) and a grandmother 
whose family was affected by the opioid epidemic.  During his speech fully 
endorsing Clinton as the Democratic nominee, Sen. Bernie Sanders (I-Vt.) spoke 
about his vision for health care in the future – allowing Medicare to negotiate 
drug prices, the ability for Americans age 55 and older to opt-in to Medicare, and 
the availability of a public option – a vision which he says he shares with Hillary 
Clinton. A video outlining Clinton’s commitment to health coverage expansion 
was also shown. Speakers applauded Clinton’s efforts to pass the Children’s 
Health Insurance Program (CHIP), and also noted her work on veterans’ and 
military health care during her time on the Senate Armed Services Committee. 
Her failure on health care reform in 1993 was acknowledged, and both Bill and 
Chelsea Clinton spoke about how the experience shaped her as both a person 
and a politician. Clinton’s support for women’s health was celebrated by speakers 
like Cecile Richards, president of Planned Parenthood. Other speakers brought 
a more personal experience, explaining Clinton’s work with disabled children 
and her fight for 9/11 first responders’ health benefits. During her own speech, 
Clinton promised to address the rising cost of prescription drugs. Speakers also 
outlined the public health priorities that would be advanced under a Clinton 
administration, including gun control and reproductive rights. Rep. Judy Chu 
(D-Calif.) honored Rep. Mark Takai (D-Hawaii), who recently passed away 
from pancreatic cancer, 
and expressed hope that 
the Cancer Moonshot 
would continue if Clinton is 
elected.

Health Care at the Democratic National 
Convention 
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Administration to Spend $100 Million on Antibiotic Resistance 

The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) announced that the agency will spend $67 million in the month 
of August to support efforts to combat the rise of antibiotic-resistant infections. The money will aid state and local 

public health departments track resistant outbreaks and bolster infectious disease prevention infrastructure. This will be 
accomplished through surveillance activities, local tracking capabilities, and strengthening coordinated medical care. Some 
states will also receive investments for the whole genome sequencing of specific bacteria. The U.S. Department of Health 
and Human Services (HHS) also announced that it would be joining other organizations as a part of the world’s largest 
public-private partnership focused on the discovery of new antibiotics, known as the Combating Antibiotic Resistant 
Bacteria Biopharmaceutical Accelerator (CARB-X). The National Institutes of Health (NIH) and the Biomedical Advanced 
Research and Development Authority (BARDA) will join other government, academia and industry partners as part of 
CARB-X. BARDA will spend at least $30 million, and up to $250 million over the next five years, to advance promising 
treatments through the late-stage development process. The National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases (NIAID) 
will support the partnership through research and work on early-stage antibiotic development. 

Zika Update 

There are now a total of four Zika cases in Florida being investigated as the first incidents of local transmission, non-
travel related infections. If confirmed, which officials say is highly likely, these cases would mean that local mosquitos 

in the continental United States now carry the virus. Officials anticipate that additional cases of local transmission 
may appear in the coming weeks. Senator Marco Rubio (R-Fla.) has written to the President asking the administration 
to more quickly distribute the unused funding remaining to combat the virus. Rubio previously broke with his Party 
in support of fully funding the White House’s request for $1.9 billion to stem the spread of the mosquito-borne virus, 
but Congress adjourned for summer recess without coming to an agreement on Zika spending. ““It is unfortunate that 
Congress has failed to pass any kind of legislation this summer to deal with the Zika virus,” Rubio writes. “However, it is 
also deeply concerning that, according to figures provided by the Office of Management and Budget, most of the money 
reprogrammed by the Administration for the fight against Zika remains unspent.” Senate Democratic Leader Harry Reid 
(Nev.) and Minority Leader Nancy Pelosi (Calif.) have called on Congress to immediately return from August recess to 
approve new funding to fight the Zika virus, while Congressional Republicans continue to blame Democrats for blocking 
the GOP’s funding bill before both chambers adjourned for the summer. The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention 
(CDC) updated their Zika guidance last week to warn that the virus could possibly be transmitted through sexual contact 
from women to men. The agency reports that there are now a total of at least 6,400 Zika case in the United States and 
territories – a more than 50 percent increase over the last two weeks.

Lawmakers Consider Changes to Budget Process 

In recent months, both the House and Senate Budget Committees have held hearings to examine how to improve the 
current budget process, which was established by the Budget Act in 1974. Senate Budget Committee member David 

Perdue (R-Ga.) has partnered with Chairman Mike Enzi (R-Wyo.) to circulate a white paper (included as an Appendix) 
calling for major reforms to the budget and appropriations process. The white paper would give budget resolutions 
force of law, include mandatory spending, discretionary spending, and tax expenditures in the budget process, enforce 
consequences on Congress if the government is not funded on time, and revise the appropriations timeline.  One option 
being considered is the use of biennial budgeting. In order to also address the nation’s growing debt, the lawmakers have 
discussed setting a target for debt as a percentage of GDP over time. Sen. Perdue is hopeful that budget reform legislation 
could be produced before the end of the 114th Congress.  
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The Outsider’s Guide To The Federal Budget 

“Until we fix the way Washington funds the federal government, more often than not, we will ha ve to say we cannot afford 
it.”- Senator David Perdue 

Since the passage of the Congressional Budget and Impoundment Control Act, or 74 Budget Act, Congress has seen the 

budget process as prescribed in the 74 Budget Act work to completion only four times. Spending continues to rise 

unabated and the national debt has been growing at a steady rate since 2002. The disconnect between budgeting, 

authorizing, and appropriating is a major reason the process has only worked to completion four out of the last 42 

years. While several changes to the process have 

been made over the years, Congress should 

instead take a clean page approach to 

developing a process that funds the 

government in a more routine and timely 

manner. 

Why The Budget Process Is Not Working  

The current budget process has dysfunction 

and disorder built into the process. Unlike 

authorizing and appropriating legislation, the 

budget resolution’s privilege status allows 

passage with a 51-vote majority. The budget 

resolution’s status compels the majority to force 

their views down the throat of the minority, 

encouraging the creation of a political, rather 

than a governing, document.  

In early 2015, the budget process began under a 

new majority. The FY 2016 budget unveiled on 

March 18, 2015 set out an ambitious goal of cutting $7 trillion from the President’s budget request. This majority 

proposal was forced upon the minority and eventually passed without a single minority vote. This budget was 

nothing more than a political statement that lasted for exactly 180 days. As the minority party was cut out of the 

budget resolution process, they complicated the authorization and appropriations process by preventing the 

consideration of appropriations bills and forced a short-term continuing resolution. Forced with the prospect of 

another continuing resolution or a possible shutdown, on November 2, 2015, the Bipartisan Budget Act, also known 

as the Grand Bargain, waived the FY 2016 budget agreement and re-imposed the same excessive spending that the 

majority party fought to prevent. 

Figure 1, shows the deep disparity between the now defunct budget and the status quo (continued spending as 

expected by the Grand Bargain). Further, this chart shows Washington will be back to trillion dollar deficits 

in just six years and will add $9 trillion to the federal debt in the next 10 years alone.  
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If the grossly excessive spending agreed to in 

the Grand Bargain is not bad enough, the 

savings it claims are only speculative, 

occurring mostly in the last year of the 10 

year budget window. It should be noted this 

10 year window was imposed by the 74 

Budget Act. 

Figure 2, provides a picture of the Grand 

Bargain in terms of spending and savings. 

The academic exercise of “spend now, save 

later” becomes a reality very quickly when 

you front load spending and back load 

savings to a notional future date. 

Unfortunately, this chart is not unique to the 

Grand Bargain. This is how Congress has 

done business for far too long. While the 

“spend now, save later” approach is one of 

the reasons for our $19 trillion debt, it is not 

the only way our budget process has failed.   

The Crisis Is Here Now 

Federal debt as a percentage of GDP has reached historic peacetime highs not seen since the years shortly following 

World War II. Under conservative projections, the Congressional Budget Office (CBO) is estimating trillion dollar 

deficits by 2022. By 2026, our gross national 

debt will be approaching $30 trillion.  

Figure 3, shows United States defense 

spending as a percentage of GDP.  

The provision for a common defense is a 

Constitutional mandate but our dysfunctional 

funding process now threatens Congress’s 

ability to provide for our common defense.  

As shown in Figure 3, spending as a 

percentage of GDP has consistently dropped 

since 1968. Our 30 year average for defense 

spending has been 4.2 percent of GDP. The 1 

percent gap between our 30 year average and 

current spending is a $200 billion defense 

funding shortfall and this funding gap will 

only grow as projected defense spending 

steadily falls over the next decade.   
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For most of our nation’s history, the federal government and the American people it serves, both shared a common 

belief that the federal budget should be balanced. Similar to a family checkbook, the nation balanced its ledgers year 

after year. During normal times, the government issued debt only to pay for long-term investments such as the 

Louisiana Purchase. Only during times of war or economic depressions, was it viewed appropriate for the 

government to spend beyond its means.  

 

The chart below, prepared by the CBO, shows the historical percentage debt to GDP level for the United States. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Each time after a period of government deficit spending, whether it was for the Civil War or the Panic of 1893, the 

government would run surpluses in subsequent years following to pay down the national debt. Over the past 

century, there has been a fundamental shift of norms. Our nation previously expected to spend within its means and 

resort to deficit spending only during extraordinary circumstances. Today, deficit spending is seen as the norm 

leading to the exponential growth in our national debt.   

 

As seen in Figure 5, for the past eight years, we’ve been living in an artificially low interest environment. If interest 

rates were to return to their 50-year average of roughly 5 percent, we would be required to pay $1 trillion in yearly 

debt service based on current debt level of $19 trillion.  

The Way Forward-  

Reinventing The Budget Process: 

The primary responsibility of Congress is 

to fund the federal government; however, 

years of dysfunction and gridlock led to 

runaway spending by both parties. In order 

to address our fiscal imbalance, we must 

first restore restraint and fiscal sanity back 

to Washington by reforming our broken 

budget process. The process for funding 

the federal government needs to happen 

on a regular and predictable cycle. Unlike 

previous post-1974 reforms that seek to 

reform the current funding process, this 

needs to be a clean sheet approach – a 

reinvention of the funding process.  
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Figure 5: Effective Fed Fund Rate
Source: Federal Reserve Economic Data
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This can be changed. In fact, it must be changed right now.  

 

We are out of time for idle debate and partisan bickering. As we consider creating new funding process, there are a 

few guiding principles Washington should consider when creating a completely new budgeting process: 

  

First, the budget should have the enforcement power of a law. Fiscal discipline cannot be fully achieved if the 

agreed upon budget can be ignored or abandoned at any time when financial decisions become too tough or 

politically motivated.  

 

Second, the budget should be all 

encompassing. It should include 

all spending and all revenue 

including tax expenditures. In 

Figure 6, we see that mandatory 

spending explodes in the coming 

decades. Most people do not know 

that about seventy percent of what 

the federal government spends is 

mandatory and is not accounted for 

in the budget process. We must 

have a realistic accounting of all 

government spending to fully 

understand the fiscal catastrophe we 

are facing and be able to fix it.  

  

Third, there should be real consequences for Congress if it does not fund the federal government on time. 

Firm deadlines for each phase of the funding process should be enforced without exception. Consequences for not 

completing every step of the process should impact those who failed to do their job – Congress – not the military 

or the American people.  

  

Fourth, Congress should redesign its process to accommodate the timely completion of funding the 

federal government. The current committee structure and the funding timeline need to be realigned to facilitate a 

timely debate of the issues so funds can be allocated appropriately and ensure accountability. Part of this 

realignment should include changing the funding process from the fiscal year to the calendar year, in order to allow 

a full budgeting cycle for each new Congress. 

 

Today, Washington’s budget decisions are not aligned with the very principles the American people follow in their 

day-to-day lives to ensure fiscal discipline. The result is what we are seeing today: $19 trillion in debt, $100 trillion in 

future unfunded liabilities, and a budget that is no longer a governing document but a political document.  

 

It is time to fix this broken budget process and hold Congress accountable for their fiscal decisions.  
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Figure 6: Mandatory vs. Discretionary Spending
Source: CBO & OMB
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